Apalachee Audubon Society Board Retreat Minutes

Sunday, July 22, 2018 noon – 5pm
2239 Ellicott Drive, 32308
Submitted by Secretary Donna Legare

The following Board Members attended:

Lilly Anderson-Messec
David Arnold

Ann Bidlingmaier

Kathleen Carr

Elizabeth Georges

Harvey Goldman

Peter Goren

Jake Hartung

Howard Kessler

Peter Kleinhenz

Donna Legare

Rob Williams

The following Committee Members attended:

Carol Franchi

Ben Fusaro

John Outland

Elizabeth Platt

Pat Press

We will need to approve the April board minutes at the next board meeting.
Treasurer’s Report - Harvey 
Here's some historical data:
                                                            Outgoing Pres
Starting Assets (as of end of May,  1996): Total   $6,899.29 Kathy Sellers
Starting Assets (as of end of May,  1997): Total   $6,183.94 Kevin Songer
Starting Assets (as of end of June, 1998): Total   $6,694.94 Bob Henderson
Starting Assets (as of end of June, 1999): Total  $10,746.46 Jim Shelton
Starting Assets (as of end of June, 2000): Total  $15,015.33 Jim Shelton
Starting Assets (as of end of June, 2001): Total  $18,425.78 Jim Crews
Starting Assets (as of end of June, 2002): Total  $17,563.96 Larry Thompson
Starting Assets (as of end of June, 2003): Total  $14,028.94 Larry Thompson
Starting Assets (as of end of June, 2004): Total  $14,324.26 Eric Draper
Starting Assets (as of end of June, 2005): Total  $17,189.54 Eric Draper
Starting Assets (as of end of June, 2006): Total  $15,840.94 Eric Draper
Starting Assets (as of end of June, 2007): Total  $14,768.17 Elizabeth Platt
Starting Assets (as of end of June, 2008): Total  $15,866.41 Elizabeth Platt
Starting Assets (as of end of June, 2009): Total  $16,149.73 Ben Fusaro
Starting Assets (as of end of June, 2010): Total  $15,148.53 Ed Gartner
Starting Assets (as of end of June, 2011): Total  $14,917.34 Julie Wraithmel
Starting Assets (as of end of June, 2012): Total  $11,438.31 Kathleen Carr
Starting Assets (as of end of June, 2013): Total  $11,618.64 Kathleen Carr
Starting Assets (as of end of June, 2014): Total  $15,716.00 Sean McGlynn
Starting Assets (as of end of June, 2015): Total  $19,049.72 Adrienne Ruhl
Starting Assets (as of end of June, 2016): Total  $20,648.84 Sean McGlynn
Starting Assets (as of end of June, 2017): Total  $20,811.93 Budd Titlow
Starting Assets (as of end of June, 2018): Total  $15,879.00 Kathleen Carr

Income:

3437.30 Birdathon

1012.88

National Audubon

1375.00

Backyard Birding Tour

5825

Total Money Raised 

Harvey expressed that we should put more emphasis on the Birdathon Fundraiser. Donna would like to see the breakdown of how much of the Birdathon income came from the mailout to determine if the mailout is worth doing. Here is the breakdown:
Birdathon 2018 results:
Teams:
ALL     $755     22%  (mailout solicitation)
MY      $712.80  20.7%
TW    $1,969.50  57.3%
----------------------
      $3,437.30

THE TEAMS (2018):
=================
     The Wrenegades  103 species
Harvey/Judy Goldman      <Goldman@hep.fsu.edu>
Karen Wensing            <kmawensing@hotmail.com>
Kathy Besbekos           <pixKthy@netscape.net>
Peter Kleinhenz          <pnkleinhenz@gmail.com>

     The Mellow Yellowlegs (MY) 109 species
Fran Rutkovsky           <FranRutkovsky@comcast.net>   Team Leader
Ed Woodruff              <EdWwJr@aol.com>
Mike Tucker              <Tuckems@Hotmail.com>
Karen Willes             <KarenWillesPhoto@aol.com>
After welcome, introductions and lunch, President Peter Kleinhenz reviewed the agenda and ground rules to make sure everyone has a chance to speak. He encouraged us to think before speaking and to try to be concise and aware of our time limitations. He mentioned some good resources:

Audubon Works – our direct route to Florida and National Audubon

Florida Audubon – Jackie Sulek – her job is to work with chapters, very helpful

· Julie Wraithmell – has ties to our chapter

· Rob – on board of Florida Audubon

Vision and Mission – Peter would like to rewrite our vision and mission statements after following an online workshop by National Audubon. Everyone agrees that we should do this and Peter will take some of our ideas and present new statements at the next board meeting, but really this should be done before the pamphlet is created. Key components should be education and engagement. Tallahassee is made up of a diverse community of people of varying ages and races and ethnic backgrounds and is located in one of the most diverse natural areas in the world. Rob noted that 50% of the land between the Apalachicola River and the Aucilla River is in conservation and stewardship of this land is very important. We need to protect what we have and focus on creating a bird friendly community.

Engaging Membership – we have 859 members but few are active

Some ideas brought up at the meeting:

· postcard listing specific projects that need volunteers for distribution at meetings (Kathleen volunteered to do this)

· ask a current volunteer to speak briefly about his or her work before the speaker begins program (ex – Betsy Sullivan about work at Pineview Elementary)

· personal appeal by each of us to other members (one on one)

· green drinks – more interaction and social events – birds, barbecue and beer (Lilly and Elizabeth volunteered to organize event at local park)

· reach out to other counties in our service area – Franklin, Wakulla, Jefferson (Rob will work on this)

· invite members to attend board meetings

· in depth programs about specific ecosystems in our area (programs like the one on St. Vincents Island)

· reach out to the 3 major universities

· develop a survey for our members (Peter will check on pricing for Survey Monkey survey – survey membership on interest in conservation)
Engaging Ourselves – contribute as much as possible – write for newsletter, send in photos for newsletter, write for newspaper, etc

What do we want out of this year?

Peter’s summary of goals:

I wanted to send a quick follow-up to Saturday's board meeting. For starters, thank you all for your attentiveness, good questions, and enthusiasm on Saturday. You all really are inspiring and I look forward to working with each of you as we move forward this year.

Here are the goals outlined by each of you. I think this will be important to look back upon as we move through the year:

Jake - Continuing to maintain and protect current protected areas and increase political involvement locally.

David - Press coverage of our activities as a chapter, with a goal of our name being in the paper or something equivalent once per month.

Elizabeth - Enhance bird-friendly communities and work on habitat improvement by engaging both adults and youth.

Ann - Hold developers more responsible as a result of Audubon advocacy.

Rob - Apply for the USFWS Urban Bird Treaty program and make Tallahassee a treaty city. Bring this up at the Big Bend Environmental Forum.

Peter G. - Apply for the treaty and educate commissioners on what they can do to enhance our community. 

Lily - Apply for the Urban Bird Treaty and highlight the personal activities people can take for conservation such as political activism and making people more aware of local issues. 

Ben - Start an environmental committee at Westminster Oaks. 

Howard - Increase the reputation and value of Apalachee Audubon through increasing our notoriety and picking our fights. 

Pat - Increased engagement and awarenesss.

Carol - More young people reached and increased willingness among members to be locally involved. 

Kathleen - Engage 50 more volunteers.

Harvey - Create a small physical project that is sustainable long-term and work on proactively protecting things before it's too late. Also wants to highlight positive actions we have done at the end of our meetings.

Donna - Hold Christmas Bird Counts that are more accessible to our membership.

Peter - Have Apalachee Audubon be one of the leading environmental educators in Tallahassee. 

Also, I checked on Survey Monkey pricing. To do the pro account will be $32 per month. What do you all think? I could also create printed assessments, though those may be less effective. My background is in environmental sociology/assessment, so I am comfortable with creating these surveys. 

That's it! Thanks again to all of you. 

Field Trips

Jeff O’Connell will lead one per month and will make his trips species specific (9 months).

Rob and Peter will organize monthly (to start with) bird walks around Lake Elberta. We need more people willing to lead these – ideally 12 people to spread the work out. Donna will ask Don Morrow and Dana Bryan to do one each.
Joint field trips with FNPS (Helen Roth), Sierra Club, Riverkeeper (Peter). 

Need someone to oversee field trips.

Programs – David is Program Chair. Sean will line up the room at the King Building through Fran James, our sponsor. Theme will revolve around local impact. Program ideas:

· urban forests with Mindy Morhman, Urban Forester (schedule early in program year)

· St. Marks NWR Program

· St. Francis Wildlife

· Building a Backyard for Birds – a panel with before and after pictures to illustrate how to do it (coordinate with Wildlife Friendly Bird Tour)

· Migratory Bird Treaty Act – Urban Bird Protection Treaty – Cindy Furish?

· Tall Timbers Research Station with Jim Cox – history of Red Hills area

· Roadside Birding and Wildflowers and Butterflies – joint program

· Neotropical migrants and urban forest protection – maybe Andy Wraithmell

Try to end each program with actions that people can take. Ask the speaker to make a few recommendations and we can add to it or make suggestions if they don’t offer any.

Programs will take place on the 3rd Thursday of each month at the King Building at FSU, beginning in September and ending in April. No program in December. May program will be at a different location for our annual May Banquet.

Firefly Citizen Science – Kim K. from WFSU-TV has requested that we consider doing a program or allotting part of a program meeting to informing our membership about fireflies and their habitat. It would lead into  a citizen science event of families getting outdoors in the evening to count fireflies and to record where they are. Peter will be in touch with Kim about this. Also she is interested in featuring our Lake Elberta project on her WFSU show.

Conservation – Rob reporting

Apalachicola – last year’s focus really paid off. We made a difference, presenting at all ARC meetings and SWIM plan meetings. The 40,000 acre conservation easement on the Apalachicola River is moving forward. There is an opportunity to create a great hiking trail from Bristol to the dam. The land around the Apalachicola is being protected, but the water issue is still unsettled, though the Supreme Court sent the case back to the special master. Rob and Conservation Committee will continue to monitor.

There is a lawsuit against the Army Corps. Rob is looking into filing an Amicus Brief. His first choice is to get National Audubon to file the Brief. We should also lobby NFWF (National Fish and Wildlife Foundation (who attended our Apalachicola Conference in March), to distribute BP money toward projects that affect the Apalachicola River system. Rob emphasized that this is a long term conservation project.

Urban Forest Protection and Enhancement – this will tie into some of our programs this year – (Urban Bird Protection Treaty) and others
Local issues – we will need to be proactive and get involved in strengthening the tree ordinance. So often the developments and tree removal are a done deal before we have a chance to get involved.  David will keep us posted about the old Envision site. It is very difficult to find out about development issues and tree removal.

Education

Lake Elberta Project – Peter – we got the 2nd level National Audubon Society grant which Peter wrote – slightly less than $8000. We are the only chapter in Florida to get this much! Our goals are to enhance habitat at this city park and to give people a chance to reconnect with nature without having to travel to distant parks and lands. We will select 4 interns at $500 each (2 FAMU, 2 FSU) who will plan, promote and implement events at the park, which will include tree planting and wetland plantings on Arbor Day, wildflower seed planting in the fall, bird house building and installation over the Christmas holidays. There will also be a bioblitz event during earth day and other activities. The 4 interns will attend Audubon Assembly (apply by end of August) and one will be chosen to got to National Audubon meeting in Milwaukee. For details – see grant information attached. The City of Tallahassee Parks and Recreations department will be involved in several ways (Arbor Day, shuttling children for bird house build, etc.). UF/IFAS Extension will also be involved.

Pineview Elementary – Peter, David, Betsey Sullivan and others plan to continue this program with the after school program at Pineview. We would like to expand this to Bond Elementary School with Elizabeth and John taking the lead. Tyler will also work with one of the projects. 

Jake suggested we also work with Hartsfield Elementary. We will consider that if we have enough volunteers to work at Pineview and Bond. Donna suggested that the Indianhead Neighborhood Association might have more ready volunteers since the school is in that neighborhood.
South City Garden – Pollination garden is looking great, thanks to the hard work of Elizabeth and John. They are, however, disappointed in the fact that no one locally is taking on or even joining them in the project. It was suggested that we let the project go if the community doesn’t join in over the course of the next year. The project got started during a City of Tallahassee initiative and festival 2 years ago. Elizabeth will talk to the pastor of the nearby church to see how the community wants to use the garden. 
Report on South City Activities: 2017-18  

October: With Kathrena Reigner I began working with Whole Child Leon on a Saturday morning shopping, cooking and gardening workshop for mothers; our role was to teach their children to use binoculars to look at birds and butterflies; WCL program was cancelled half-way through; plans to take kids to the refuge fell through

November: Madhu Nepal and I took Hewitt family (Mom and five children) to the refuge on Nov. 18th, and later with on May 12; 

December:  I introduced four refugee children from Congo to the SMNWR and to the wildlife there – they loved it!

Sept-present:  Often attend monthly meetings of the South City Revitalization Committee; assisted Whole Child Leon to secure a CRA community beautification grant for the South City neighborhood by writing supportive text and SC history, and taking photos of the neighborhood and people

January: Made a connection with Bond Elementary School (also a Southside school) by providing ESL assistance to fifth grade refugee children from Congo.  

April:  Obtained support from AAS to continue efforts in South City, especially with the pollinator garden; Obtained permission from Pastor Johnson to continue working in the pollinator garden, conditional permission pending involvement of people from the community

Late April to present: NN staff assisted in refurbishing pollinator garden in the South City I-Grow community garden; have been working almost weekly with John Outland to maintain the garden and put in new plants (see photos); 

May:  Pastor Johnson and I accompanied the Hewitt family on a tour of the IFAS gardens at the Leon County Extension Open House; Children delighted in seeing Peter again

Mid-July:  Plants thriving in the pollinator garden: blanket flower, purple cone flower, horsemint, firebush, African blue basil, penta (red & pink), blue and purple xxx, coreopsis, goldenrod, frog plant, asters, red salvia

Future Plans  2018-19

May & June: Approached Terri Martin, Bond Elementary Associate Principal, about working with faculty to plant a school pollinator and/or vegetable garden and start a birding group; She has found interested faculty; John Outland and I will help get the program started

We want to recruit other AAS members to assist with this project, if the faculty sponsor is able to stir up interest among some of the children.  We request that someone from the Pineview program to talk with Bond volunteers to explain what has already been done at Pineview this past year

Public Outreach Events

Coastal Cleanup – Harvey will be out of town this year, so someone else will need to organize a group cleanup of the Bottoms Road area. Donna is also out of town. Peter may find an FSU group to participate. If not, we will have to cancel this year.

Wildlife Friendly Yard Tour – Tammy usually schedules this in February, traditionally a good time to see winter hummingbirds in yards. Rob, who showed his yard last year, suggested that we consider a later date, even one month later, so there would be more in bloom. We would need to stay away from the May Maclay Garden Tour. Ultimately we will do whatever Tammy wants. Peter will discuss this with her.

Tabling Events – Pat and Carol – will need volunteers to assist
Monarch Festival

Winter Solstice Festival

WHO Festival

Springtime Tallahassee

Fire Festival at Tall Timbers (consider this one)
Board Meetings will take place on the 2nd Wednesday of each month starting in September. Lilly will look into reserving a room at Segora Restaurant. Donna will miss the September board meeting so someone else will need to take the minutes.

2018-2019 Officers & Board
· President:  Peter Kleinhenz

· Vice President:  Somebody Please Consider
· Treasurer:  Harvey Goldman

· Secretary: Donna Legare

· Past-President: Kathleen Carr

· Directors

· Lilly Anderson-Messec

· David Arnold

· Elizabeth Georges

· Tyler Sommer

· Jake Hartung

· Howard Kessler

· Peter Goren

· Rob Williams

· Ann Bidlingmeir

2017-2018 Committees & AAS Events

· Audubon Adventures – Judy Goldman

· Awards – POSITION OPEN

· Awards Dinner – POSITION OPEN

· Birdathon – Harvey Goldman

· Bylaws – Ben Fusaro has agreed to do this.

· Coastal Cleanup – Judy & Harvey Goldman

· Conservation – Rob Williams

· Education – Elizabeth Platt, Peter Kleinhenz, David Arnold, Rob Williams, Jake Hartung, Tyler Summer

· Field Trips – POSITION OPEN

· History – POSITION OPEN

· Hospitality – POSITION OPEN

· Membership – POSITION OPEN
· Volunteer Coordinator – Kathleen Carr

· Nominating – POSITION OPEN

· Programs – David Arnold has agreed to do this.
· Publications and Publicity (Need a chair)

· Newsletter – Chris Grossman has volunteered
· Web Team – Kathleen Carr, Elizabeth Georges, Peter Kleinhenz

· Annual Report – Peter Kleinhenz

· 2018/2019 Brochure – Elizabeth Georges

 Lake Elberta Project – Peter Kleinhenz, Rob Williams, Jake Hartung, Donna Legare,  Jody Walthall

· School Bird Clubs – Peter Kleinhenz, David Arnold, Elizabeth Platt

· Wildlife Friendly Yards Tour – Tammy Brown

Urban Bird Treaty Information from Rob

I thought yesterday's meeting went very well (Good job, Peter, keeping us all on track!). I want to provide more information about the Urban Bird Treaty program -- all of this can be found in the U.S. Fish and Wildlife site at https://www.fws.gov/birds/grants/urban-bird-treaty.php: 

The Urban Bird Treaty program is a unique, collaborative effort between the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service and participating U.S. cities. Launched in 1999, the first treaty was signed with New Orleans and the second with Chicago in 2000. Since that time, an additional 25 cities have become Urban Bird Treaty cities, for a total of 27 spanning from Alaska to Alabama.

The program brings together federal, state, and municipal agencies, non-governmental organizations, and academic institutions to create bird-friendly environments and provide citizens, especially youth, with opportunities to connect with nature through birding and conservation. Cities can become effective sanctuaries for birds and other wildlife with an environmentally aware citizenry dedicated to learning about and conserving birds and their habitats. This is not only good for the birds, but also for the health and well-being of people living in and visiting our cities.
Urban Bird Treaty Program Goals
1. Protect, restore, and enhance urban/suburban habitats for birds.
2. Reduce urban/suburban hazards to birds.
3. Educate and engage urban/suburban citizens in caring about and conserving birds and their habitats.
The Urban Bird Treaty program emphasizes habitat conservation through invasive species control and native plant restoration; hazard reductions through bird-safe building programs; citizen science activities involving bird and habitat monitoring; and education and outreach programs that give people, especially youth, opportunities to learn about and appreciate birds and participate in their conservation. Other key features of the program include constructing schoolyard and backyard habitats, learning about and adopting sustainable practices that benefit birds, and providing opportunities for wildlife and natural resource job skill and career development for young people.
The Urban Bird Treaty program includes two main components:
1. a grants program administered through the  National Fish and Wildlife Foundation and
2. an Urban Bird Treaty City designation program
A good example of what actually can be done under this program is New Haven where Audubon Connecticut was awarded an Urban Bird Treaty grant of $49,993 from the National Fish and Wildlife Foundation and U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service to support these efforts carried out in partnership with Common Ground High School, Urban Farm and Environmental Center, Yale Urban Resources Initiative, the City of New Haven Department of Parks, Recreation and Trees, Stewart B. McKinney National Wildlife Refuge, U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service New England Coastal Program, Yale Peabody Museum, Menunkatuck Audubon Society, Southern Connecticut State University, New Haven Land Trust, New Haven Public Schools, and local neighborhood groups. See http://ct.audubon.org/news/new-haven-designated-urban-bird-treaty-city.

I am attaching three documents which provide more information. First is a one page description of the program which we may want to provide to potential partners. The second is the Urban Bird Treaty Resource Book. The third is entitled "Bird watching with kids (and families)" which offers tips on how to set up a Christmas Bird Count for kids.

If we want to pursue a grant from Fish & Wildlife, the deadline for applying is February. 

Next steps-- after everyone has had some time to digest this material, I propose to have a meeting of the subcommittee of the Conservation Committee (essentially anyone who wants to participate in this) and report back to the Board at our next meeting. 

